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DATA PROCESSING SYSTEM WITH 
PERIPHERAL ACCESS PROTECTION AND 

METHOD THEREFOR 

RELATED APPLICATIONS 

This application is related to US. patent application Ser. 
No. 10/094,082 entitled “DATA PROCESSING SYSTEM 
WITH PERIPHERAL ACCESS PROTECTION AND 
METHOD THEREFOR” ?led on Mar. 8, 2002 and assigned 
to the current assignee hereof. 

FIELD OF THE INVENTION 

The present invention relates to a data processing system, 
and more particularly, to a data processing system With 
peripheral access protection. 

RELATED ART 

In system on a chip (SoC) solutions, it is common to have 
multiple masters With shared peripheral devices. Some of the 
masters of the SoC may be non-trusted masters. In such 
systems, it may be necessary to protect some or all peripherals 
from being accessed by the non-trusted masters because such 
access may result in corruption of the system. For example, 
viruses may be introduced by softWare running on the non 
trusted masters or the non-trusted masters may be used to gain 
access to secure information Within the peripheral devices of 
the system. Also, protection of the peripherals may be 
required in order to ensure secure data transactions. 

One prior art solution requires that each master Within a 
system have its oWn dedicated peripherals such that periph 
erals are not shared betWeen masters. The use of dedicated 
peripherals, hoWever, results in the need to replicate many 
peripherals that could otherWise be shared, thus resulting in 
increased chip area and cost. Also, the use of masters With 
dedicated peripherals prevents the use of processing load 
balancing Within the system. For example, a process executed 
by one master cannot be transferred to another master Within 
the system if it does not have the necessary dedicated periph 
erals to perform the transferred process, thereby reducing 
ef?ciency of the system. 

Therefore, a need exists for a data processing system that 
alloWs both trusted and non-trusted masters to share periph 
eral devices Within the data processing system While protect 
ing access to these shared peripheral devices by the non 
trusted masters. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

The present invention is illustrated by Way of example and 
not limited by the accompanying ?gures, in Which like refer 
ences indicate similar elements, and in Which: 

FIG. 1 illustrates, in block diagram form, a data processing 
system in accordance With one embodiment of the present 
invention; 

FIG. 2 illustrates, in block diagram form, a portion of a bus 
interface of FIG. 1, in accordance With one embodiment of the 
present invention; 

FIG. 3 illustrates, in block diagram form, master privilege 
registers in accordance With one embodiment of the present 
invention; 

FIG. 4 illustrates, in block diagram form, peripheral access 
control registers in accordance With one embodiment of the 
present invention; and 
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2 
FIG. 5 illustrates, in block diagram form, a data processing 

system in accordance With an alternate embodiment of the 
present invention. 

Skilled artisans appreciate that elements in the ?gures are 
illustrated for simplicity and clarity and have not necessarily 
been draWn to scale. For example, the dimensions of some of 
the elements in the ?gures may be exaggerated relative to 
other elements to help improve the understanding of the 
embodiments of the present invention. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

One embodiment of the present invention provides a ?ex 
ible peripheral access protection mechanism Within a data 
processing system in order to obtain a more secure operating 
environment. For example, the data processing system may 
include a combination of trusted and untrusted bus masters 
needing to access shared peripherals. One embodiment 
alloWs for the dynamic update by a trusted bus master of 
privileges and trust attributes for each bus master and of 
access controls for each peripheral. A trusted bus master is 
therefore able to establish Which bus masters have permission 
to access Which peripheral in order to protect the data pro 
cessing system from corruption due to errant or hostile soft 
Ware running on untrusted bus masters. 

Through the use of a bus master identi?er, trust attributes, 
and privilege levels, access to the requested peripheral can 
either be alloWed or denied based on the permissions estab 
lished by the trusted bus master. For example, in one embodi 
ment, each master Within the data processing system includes 
a corresponding privilege level modi?er and corresponding 
trust attributes for particular bus access types (such as read 
and Write accesses). Also, in one embodiment, each periph 
eral Within the data processing system includes a correspond 
ing trust attribute, Write protect indicator, and a privilege 
protect indicator. Therefore, in one embodiment, a bus access 
by a bus master to a peripheral is alloWed When the bus master 
has the appropriate privilege level and appropriate level of 
trust required by the peripheral (and the peripheral is not Write 
protected, if the bus access is a Write access). Also, through 
the use of privilege level modi?ers, a bus master can be forced 
to a particular privilege level for a particular bus access. 

FIG. 1 illustrates one embodiment of a data processing 
system 10. Data processing system 10 includes a bus slave 26, 
a bus master 14, a bus master 15, bus arbitration logic 28, a 
system bus 16, a bus interface 18, a peripheral bus 20, and 
peripherals 22 and 24. Bus slave 26, bus master 14, bus master 
15, bus arbitration logic 28, and bus interface 18 are all 
bidirectionally coupled to system bus 16. Bus interface 18, 
peripheral 22, and peripheral 24 are all bidirectionally 
coupled to peripheral bus 20. Peripheral 22 includes periph 
eral circuitry 19 and peripheral registers 21, and peripheral 24 
includes peripheral circuitry 23 and peripheral registers 25. 
Although only tWo peripherals 22 and 24 are illustrated in 
FIG. 1, data processing system 10 may include any number of 
peripherals coupled to peripheral bus 20. Likewise, any num 
ber of bus masters and slaves may be coupled to system bus 16 
and are not limited to those shoWn in FIG. 1. Also, While FIG. 
1 illustrates bus arbitration logic 28 as a separate unit coupled 
to system bus 16, portions of bus arbitration logic 28 may be 
located in each of the bus masters (or in a portion of the bus 
masters) coupled to system bus 16. (Bus arbitration logic 28 
may operate as any knoWn bus arbiter in the art today). 

In one embodiment, bus master 14 and bus master 15 may 
be processors, such as microprocessors, digital signal proces 
sors, etc., or may be any other type of master device, such as 
a direct memory access (DMA) unit. One or more of these bus 
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masters may be trusted bus masters Which are less susceptible 
to corruption than untrusted bus masters. For example, a 
trusted bus master may execute instructions that are com 

pletely controlled by the manufacturer of the bus master or the 
SoC (i.e. the softWare running on a trusted master can be 

considered trusted softWare.) That is, in one embodiment, 
third party software: is unable to execute on a trusted master 
and no third parties are alloWed access to the trusted master. 

Alternatively, the level of trust (i.e. the level of security) for a 
trusted bus master may vary from completely trusted to less 
trusted and depends on the design of data processing system 
10, but is generally more trusted than untrusted bus masters. 

Similarly, any one or more of bus masters 14 and 15 may be 
untrusted bus masters, Which are generally more accessible or 
susceptible to corruption. In one embodiment, untrusted bus 
masters may be general applications processors that may 
receive and execute third-party softWare (e.g. user developed 
software) or any other untrusted softWare (Where the contents 
and the function of the softWare are generally unknown). 
Since the softWare is untrusted, it may be errant or hostile 
softWare Which may attempt to corrupt other portions of data 
processing system 10 (such as other trusted bus masters or 
peripherals 22 and 24), introduce a virus into data processing 
system 10, or access secured information Within bus master 
14 or 15, peripherals 22 or 24, bus slave 26, or elseWhere 
Within data processing system 10. 

Also, note that a particular bus master may be considered 
trusted for some types of accesses and untrusted for others. 
For example, a same bus master may be considered trusted for 
reads and untrusted for Writes. Therefore, each master can 
have different levels of trust for different types of accesses. 
Also, each bus master can have different privilege levels. For 
example, in one embodiment, one bus master may operate 
With a higher privilege level (such as in supervisor mode) 
While others may operate With a loWer privilege level (such as 
in user mode). A particular privilege level is used to determine 
Which resources a master is able to access. 

Therefore, in one embodiment, as Will be described beloW, 
each master Within data processing system 10 has a corre 
sponding set of trust attribute ?elds Which determine the level 
of trust for the corresponding master for a particular type of 
bus access. Also, each bus master has a corresponding privi 
lege modi?er ?eld Which alloWs the privilege level for the 
corresponding master to be selectively adjusted for a particu 
lar bus access. Similarly, each peripheral such as peripherals 
22 and 24 has a corresponding set of access control ?elds 
Which determine the level of access supported by the given 
peripheral. For example, a particular peripheral may give 
more access to those masters that are identi?ed as trusted or 

those that operate in a supervisor mode (i.e. have a supervisor 
privilege level). These privilege and trust attribute ?elds for 
the bus masters and the access control ?elds for the periph 
erals Will be discussed in more detail beloW in reference to 
FIGS. 2-5. 

Referring back to FIG. 1, bus slave 26 may be any slave 
device, such as, for example, a memory accessible by bus 
masters 14 and 15, as Well as any type of peripheral Which 
resides on the system bus, including the same types of periph 
erals as peripheral 22 and 24. Peripherals 22 and 24 may be 
any type of peripheral, such as a universal asynchronous 
receiver transmitter (UART), a real time clock (RTC), a key 
board controller, etc. Peripheral circuitry 19 permits commu 
nication betWeen peripheral bus 20 and peripheral registers 
21. Similarly, peripheral circuitry 23 permits communication 
betWeen peripheral bus 20 and peripheral registers 25. In an 
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4 
alternate embodiment, peripheral 22 may be a memory unit 
Where peripheral registers 21 Would be memory address loca 
tions instead. 

In operation, bus masters 14 and 15 request access of 
system bus 16 to request access to other slave devices coupled 
to system bus 16, such as bus slave 26, or to request access to 
peripherals 22 and 24 via bus interface 18. Bus interface 18, 
as Will be described beloW, determines Whether a request or 
particular type of request to a particular peripheral is alloWed. 
If not alloWed, bus interface 18 may provide a bus error 
response via system bus 16. HoWever, if the request is 
alloWed, bus interface 18 Will provide any necessary bus 
protocol to complete the requested bus access. As mentioned 
above, each bus master 14 and 15 may have limited access to 
peripherals 22 and 24 as determined by its privilege level and 
level of trust and the access control ?elds of the peripheral 
being accessed. 

FIG. 2 illustrates a portion of bus interface 18 of FIG. 1 in 
accordance With one embodiment of the present invention. 
Bus interface 18 includes control circuitry 44, master privi 
lege registers 30, and peripheral access control registers 54. 
Control circuitry 44 provides and receives bus master identi 
?er 36, address 42, data 40, control 38, and privilege indicator 
37 via system bus 16. Control circuitry 44 includes circuitry 
46 for trusted bus master read/Write (R/W) access to registers 
30 and 54 that are bidirectionally coupled to each of master 
privilege registers 30 and peripheral access control registers 
54. Control circuitry 44 also includes circuitry 48 for access 
ing peripherals 22, 24. Circuitry 48 includes bus master 
attribute determination circuitry 50 Which receives informa 
tion from master privilege registers 30 and also includes 
peripheral protection determination circuitry 51 Which 
receives information from peripheral access control registers 
54. Control circuitry 48 also includes signal bridging circuitry 
52 Which is bidirectionally coupled to peripheral bus 20 in 
order to provide and receive appropriate signals to and from 
peripherals 22 and 24. Bus master attribute determination 
circuitry 50 also provides adjusted privilege indicator 57, 
R/W indicator 58, and trusted indicator 59 to peripheral pro 
tection determination circuitry 51 and receives access error 
signal 60 from peripheral protection determination circuitry 
51. Note that access error signal 60 may also be communi 
cated back to bus masters 14 and 15 via system bus 16. In an 
alternate embodiment, access error signal 60 is communi 
cated via system bus 16 and is not provided to bus master 
attribute determination circuitry 50. 

Master privilege registers 30 include master privilege reg 
ister 32 and master privilege register 34. In one embodiment, 
each of the master privilege registers corresponds to a master 
on system bus 16. Also, in one embodiment, master privilege 
registers 30 may include only a single register, or altema 
tively, may include any number of registers, as Will be 
described further beloW in reference to FIG. 3. Peripheral 
access control registers 54 include peripheral access control 
register 55 and peripheral access control register 56. In one 
embodiment, each of the peripheral access control registers 
corresponds to a peripheral on peripheral bus 20. Also, in one 
embodiment, peripheral access control registers 54 may 
include only a single register, or alternatively, may include 
any number of registers, as Will be described further beloW in 
reference to FIG. 3. Also, note that master privilege registers 
30 and peripheral access control registers 54 may be located 
anyWhere Within data processing system 1 0 and do not have to 
be located Within bus interface 18. In some alternate embodi 
ments of the present invention, peripheral access control reg 
isters may be distributed Within each peripheral 22 and 24, or 
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bus slave 26, and master privilege registers may be distrib 
uted, or may reside in one or more bus slaves 26. 

In operation, bus interface 18 provides access to master 
privilege registers 30 and peripheral access control registers 
54 based on bus master identi?er 36. Bus master identi?er 36 
identi?es to control circuitry 44 Which bus master is provid 
ing the current request. For example, in one embodiment, 
each bus master in data processing system 10 may have a 
corresponding identi?cation (ID) number. For example, bus 
master 14 may have a corresponding ID number of 0 and bus 
master 15 may have a corresponding ID number of l . Any bus 
masters in data processing system 10 can therefore be 
assigned unique ID numbers. When a particular bus master 
requests access to a peripheral, its corresponding ID number 
can be provided to control circuitry 44 as bus master identi?er 
36. In this example, if bus master identi?er 36 is 0, bus master 
14 is indicated. In alternate embodiments, any type of iden 
ti?cation system may be used to differentiate among different 
bus masters. 

Bus interface 18, via circuitry 46, ensures that only a 
trusted bus master is able to obtain R/W access to master 
privilege registers 30 and peripheral access control registers 
54. Circuitry 46 compares the incoming bus master identi?er 
36 to determine if a trusted bus master is requesting R/W 
access to registers 30 or registers 54. In one embodiment, 
circuitry 46 includes a list Which identi?es Which bus masters 
are alloWed to modify registers 3 0 and 54. For example, in one 
embodiment, only one of masters 14 and 15 may be consid 
ered a trusted master and only that trusted master has the 
ability to modify registers 30 and 54. Alternatively, circuitry 
46 may include other circuitry that ensures that only trusted 
masters modify registers 30 and 54. Also, circuitry 46 may 
make this determination based on other attributes in addition 
to or in place of bus master identi?er 36. For example, in an 
alternate embodiment, circuitry 46 may use privilege indica 
tor 37 (Which indicates a privilege level of the requesting bus 
master for the current bus access) to make the determination. 
In this manner, a trusted bus master is able to set the ?elds of 
registers 30 and 54 to control access of peripherals 22 and 24. 
In one embodiment, a trusted bus master may program the 
values into registers 30 and 54 upon poWer up, upon reset, in 
response to initiation of a softWare application, or at any other 
appropriate time. This alloWs for dynamic access to registers 
30 and 54 such that they may be updated as necessary. Alter 
natively, though, the values Within registers 30 and 54 may be 
programmed a single time (such as by using a Write once only 
memory), programmed only a limited amount of times, or 
may be hardWired. Prior to discussing bus master attribute 
determination circuitry 50 Within circuitry 48 for accessing 
peripherals 22, 24, the contents of registers 30 Will be 
described in reference to FIG. 3. 

FIG. 3 illustrates one embodiment of master privilege reg 
isters 30 Where, in the illustrated embodiment, master privi 
lege registers 30 includes master privilege register 32 corre 
sponding to bus master 14 and master privilege register 34 
corresponding to bus master 15. Therefore, in the current 
embodiment, master privilege registers 30 includes one mas 
ter privilege register for each bus master. HoWever, in alter 
nate embodiments, a single register may be used to store the 
necessary information for all masters, or, alternatively, any 
number and combination of registers may be used. Master 
privilege register 32 Will be discussed herein as an example; 
hoWever, note that the descriptions for master privilege reg 
ister 32 also apply to all master privilege registers in master 
privilege registers 30 such as master privilege register 34. 
Master privilege register 32 includes a privilege level modi 
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6 
?er for bus master 14 ?eld 70, a trust attribute for Writes by 
bus master 14 ?eld 71, and a trust attribute for reads by bus 
master 14 ?eld 72. 

Privilege level modi?er ?eld 70 alloWs for the current 
privilege level of bus master 14 for a particular access to be 
selectively modi?ed or adjusted, as indicated by the value 
stored in ?eld 70. The current privilege of bus master 14, in 
one embodiment, is provided by bus master 14 to control 
circuitry 44 by privilege indicator 37 via system bus 1 6. In one 
embodiment, privilege indicator 37 is used to identify 
Whether, during the current bus access, the current bus master 
(as identi?ed by bus master identi?er 36) requesting the bus 
access has a supervisor or user privilege level. That is, in this 
embodiment, privilege indicator 37 indicates a privilege level 
corresponding to one of supervisor or user mode. Therefore, 
if bus master 14 is performing a bus access, privilege level 
modi?er ?eld 70 may be used to indicate to bus master 
attribute determination circuitry 50 Whether the privilege 
level of bus master 14 for the current bus access should be 
adjusted. For example, if operating in supervisor mode, privi 
lege level modi?er ?eld 70 may be used to force the privilege 
level of bus master 14 to user mode. Alternatively, privilege 
level modi?er ?eld 70 can indicate any type of privilege level, 
and is not limited only to supervisor or user modes. Further 
more, privilege level modi?er ?eld 70 may include one or 
more bits used to provide the privilege level of bus master 14. 
For example, in one embodiment, one bit Within privilege 
level modi?er ?eld 70 may be used to indicate Whether or not 
the privilege level of a requesting bus master during a current 
bus access should be modi?ed, and another one or more bits 
may be used to indicate What the adjusted privilege level 
should be. (Note that in some embodiments, the current privi 
lege level may be the same as the privilege level indicated by 
?eld 70, indicated that no adjustment is necessary.) 

Trust attribute for Writes by bus master 14 ?eld 71 is used 
to indicate Whether bus master 14 is a trusted master for Write 
accesses by bus master 14. Similarly, trust attribute for reads 
by bus master 14 ?eld 72 is used to indicate Whether bus 
master 14 is a trusted master for read accesses by bus master 
14. Therefore, each bus master, such as bus master 14, may 
have different trust attributes for read or Write access. For 
example, for performing a read access to a peripheral or bus 
slave, bus master 14 may be considered as a trusted master 
While for performing a Write access from a peripheral or bus 
slave, bus master 14 may be considered as an untrusted mas 
ter. Therefore, each of ?elds 71 and 72 may include one or 
more bits used to indicate the level of trust of bus master 14 for 
Write and read accesses. In an alternate embodiment, a bus 
master may have more levels of trust for particular types of 
bus accesses rather than just being categoriZed as trusted or 
untrusted. For example, ?elds 71 and 72 may indicate one 
level from a selection of N levels of trust (N>2) for bus master 
14. 

Note that more or feWer or different ?elds than those illus 
trated may be included in master privilege register 32. For 
example, a single trust attribute ?eld-may be used for both 
Writes and reads by bus master 14 Where bus master 14 is 
either considered trusted or untrusted for both reads and 
Writes. Alternatively, trust attributes may be provided for 
other types of bus accesses. 

Note that the descriptions provided above for ?elds 70-72 
also apply for ?elds 74-76 of master privilege register 34. 
That is, privilege level modi?er for bus master 15 ?eld 74 
alloWs for the privilege level of bus master 15 to be selectively 
adjusted for a current bus access. Trust attribute for Writes by 
bus master 15 ?eld 75 indicates the level of trust of bus master 
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15 for a Write access, and trust attribute for reads by bus 
master 15 ?eld 76 indicates the level of trust of bus master 15 
for a read access. 

Returning to FIG. 2, circuitry 48 for accessing peripherals 
22, 24 includes bus master attribute determination circuitry 
50 Which receives address 42, control 38, privilege indicator 
37, and bus master identi?er 36, and provides adjusted privi 
lege indicator 57, R/W indicator 58, and trusted indicator 59 
to peripheral protection determination circuitry 51. Therefore 
circuitry 50 receives all the information necessary that iden 
ti?es the type of bus access (read or Write), the peripheral 
requested, the identi?cation of Which bus master is making 
the request, and the privilege level of the bus master making 
the request. Using information stored in master privilege 
registers 30, as Was described above, circuitry 50 determines 
the adjusted privilege indicator 57, R/W indicator 58, and 
trusted indicator 59. For example, a bus access may be initi 
ated Which requires access to a peripheral by a bus master 
(this bus access can be either a read or Write bus access). 
During at least a portion of the bus access, bus master iden 
ti?er 36 is provided. Bus master identi?er 36 is used to select 
master privilege information (corresponding to the request 
ing bus master) from master privilege registers 30 for the bus 
access. The values for adjusted privilege indicator 57, R/W 
indicator 58, and trusted indicator 59 can then be determined. 

For example, in one embodiment Where bus master 14 is 
performing the current bus access, adjusted privilege indica 
tor 57 is determined based on the current privilege level as 
indicated by privilege indicator 37 and privilege level modi 
?er ?eld 70. If privilege level modi?er ?eld 70 indicates that 
a particular privilege level should be forced upon bus master 
14, then the value of adjusted privilege indicator 57 is set to 
indicate this forced privilege level. If privilege level modi?er 
?eld 70 indicates that no privilege should be forced upon bus 
master 14, then the value of adjusted privilege indicator 57 
can be set to indicate the same privilege level as privilege 
indicator 37. R/W indicator 58 can be determined from con 
trol 38 Which indicates Whether the current bus access is a 
read or a Write access. Trusted indicator 59 is determined 
based on Whether the current bus access is a read or a Write 

access (as can be determined from control 38) and on trust 
attribute ?elds 71 and 72. For example, if the current bus 
access is a Write access by bus master 14, then trusted indi 
cator 59 is set to indicate the level of trust indicated by trust 
attribute ?eld 71. Similarly, if the current bus access is a read 
access by bus master 14, then trusted indicator is set to indi 
cate the level of trust indicated by trust attribute ?eld 72. 

Adjusted privilege indicator 57, R/W indicator 58, and 
trusted indicator 59, in combination With peripheral access 
control registers 54, are then used by peripheral protection 
determination circuitry 51 to determine Whether an access to 
a peripheral is alloWed or, in some cases, Whether an access 
error is generated and communicated via access error signal 
60 back to bus master attribute determination circuitry 50 
and/ or the bus master Whose access request caused the error. 
Prior to discussing peripheral protection determination cir 
cuitry 51 Within circuitry 48 for accessing peripherals 22, 24, 
the contents of registers 54 Will be described in reference to 
FIG. 4. 

FIG. 4 illustrates one embodiment of peripheral access 
control registers 54 Where, in the illustrated embodiment, 
peripheral access control registers 54 includes peripheral 
access control register 55 corresponding to peripheral 22 and 
peripheral access control register 56 corresponding to periph 
eral 24. Therefore, in the illustrated embodiment, peripheral 
access control registers 54 include one peripheral access con 
trol register for each peripheral. HoWever, in alternate 
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8 
embodiments, a single register may be used to store the nec 
essary information for all peripherals, or, alternatively, any 
number and combination of registers may be used. Peripheral 
access control register 55 Will be discussed herein as an 
example; hoWever, note that the descriptions for peripheral 
access control register 55 also apply to all peripheral access 
control registers in peripheral access control registers 54 such 
as peripheral access control register 56. Peripheral access 
control register 55 includes a peripheral trust attribute for 
peripheral 22 ?eld 80, a Write protect for peripheral 22 ?eld 
81, and a privilege protect for peripheral 22 ?eld 82. 

Peripheral trust attribute for peripheral 22 ?eld 80 indicates 
Whether peripheral 22 alloWs accesses (either reads or Writes) 
from an untrusted master. For example, if the bus master 
performing the current bus access is untrusted, as indicated by 
the trust attribute ?elds corresponding to the current bus mas 
ter (e.g. ?elds 71 and 72), then the bus access Will only be 
alloWed if ?eld 80 indicates that accesses from an untrusted 
master are alloWed. Write protect for peripheral 22 ?eld 81 
indicates Whether peripheral 22 alloWs Write accesses to itself 
by a master. For example, if the current bus access being 
performed by the current bus master (regardless of the level of 
trust of the bus master) is a Write access to peripheral 22, then 
the Write access cannot be performed if ?eld 81 indicates that 
peripheral 22 is Write protected. Privilege protect for periph 
eral 22 ?eld 82 indicates Whether peripheral 22 requires a 
certain privilege level for the current bus access. Therefore, 
privilege protect ?eld 82 may include any number of bits that 
may indicate a minimum privilege level required for access to 
peripheral 22. In one embodiment, a single bit may be used to 
indicate Whether or not a supervisor privilege is required. 
Alternatively, more bits may be used to indicate that a mini 
mum one of N-levels of privilege (N>2) is required. 

Note that more or feWer or different ?elds than those illus 
trated may be included in peripheral access control register 
55. For example, separate peripheral trust attribute ?elds such 
as peripheral trust attribute ?eld 80 may be used to indicate 
Whether read accesses are alloWed from an untrusted master 
and Whether Write accesses are alloWed from an untrusted 
master. Also, additional bits or ?elds may be used to indicate 
a minimum level of trust of N possible levels of trust (N >2) 
needed for peripheral 22 to alloW a read or a Write access. 

Note that the descriptions provided above for ?elds 80-82 
also apply for ?elds 84-86 of peripheral access control regis 
ter 56. That is, peripheral trust attribute for peripheral 24 ?eld 
84 indicates Whether peripheral 24 alloWs accesses (either 
reads or Writes) from an untrusted master. Write protect for 
peripheral 24 ?eld 85 indicates Whether peripheral 24 alloWs 
Write accesses to itself by a master. Privilege protect for 
peripheral 24 ?eld 86 indicates Whether peripheral 24 
requires a certain privilege level for the current bus access. 

Returning to FIG. 2, circuitry 48 for accessing peripherals 
22, 24 includes peripheral protection determination circuitry 
51 Which receives adjusted privilege indicator 57, R/W indi 
cator 58, and trusted indicator 59 and provides access error 
signal 60 to bus master attribute determination circuitry 50. 
(Alternatively or additionally, access error signal 60 may be 
provided back to 15: the bus master Whose request caused the 
error via system bus 16.) Therefore circuitry 51 uses indica 
tors 57-59 and information stored in peripheral access control 
registers 54, as Was described above, to determine Whether 
the bus access to the requested peripheral is alloWed. For 
example, if bus master 14 initiates a bus access forperforrning 
a Write to peripheral 22, circuitry 51 determines if the bus 
access is alloWed. For example, circuitry 51 uses adjusted 
privilege indicator 57 and privilege protect ?eld 82 to deter 
mine Whether peripheral 22 requires a particular privilege 
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level for accesses (as indicated by ?eld 82) and Whether bus 
master 14 has the required privilege level (as indicated by 
adjusted privilege indicator 57). Circuitry 51 also uses R/W 
indicator 58 and Write protect ?eld 81 to determine Whether 
the current bus access is a Write access, and if so, Whether 
Write accesses are alloWed to peripheral 22. Circuitry 51 also 
uses trusted indicator 59 and peripheral trust attribute ?eld 80 
to determine Whether bus master 14 has the appropriate level 
of trust (indicated by trusted indicator 59) as required by 
peripheral 22 (indicated by ?eld 80). Therefore, circuitry 51, 
using all the above information, can determine Whether the 
bus access requested by bus master 14 to peripheral 22 is 
alloWed. That is, bus master 14 needs to have the appropriate 
privilege level and the appropriate level of trust, and, if the bus 
access is a Write, peripheral 22 must not be Write protected, 
for the bus access to be alloWed. 

If access is alloWed (meaning the requesting bus master 
does have the appropriate access permission for the particular 
peripheral being requested), then operation continues (i .e. the 
bus access continues) and the necessary bus protocol is pro 
vided to complete the operation. For example, signal bridging 
circuitry 52 provides any appropriate data, address, and con 
trol signals to the accessed peripheral derived from control 
38, data 40, and address 42. Similarly, signal bridging cir 
cuitry 52 returns any necessary control, data, and address 
information to system bus 16 via control 38, data 40, and 
address 42. Also, status information may be returned by Way 
of control 38. 

HoWever, if access is not alloWed (meaning the requesting 
bus master does not have the appropriate access permission 
for the particular peripheral being requested), the bus access 
is terminated prior to accessing the peripheral. Also, access 
error signal 60 may be used to indicate that the requesting bus 
master is denied access to the peripheral. Also, a bus error 
may be provided via system bus 16 to the requesting bus 
master. The bus error can be provided by bus master permis 
sion determination circuitry 50 as one of control signals 38. In 
response, the requesting bus master may perform appropriate 
exception handling to recover from the bus error. Alterna 
tively, if access is not alloWed, a reset of all or a portion of data 
processing system 10 may be performed. 
As discussed above, a trusted bus master may dynamically 

change permissions in registers 30 and 54 as necessary. In one 
embodiment, the trusted bus master may change permissions 
in response to the initiation of a softWare application. For 
example, an untrusted bus master may alert a trusted bus 
master that it is preparing to begin a softWare application. In 
response, the trusted bus master may update registers 30 and 
54 in order to provide the untrusted bus master access to the 
necessary peripheral in order to complete its application. 
Upon completing the application, the trusted bus master may 
revoke the permissions previously granted such that permis 
sions are only granted on an application by application basis. 

In an alternate embodiment, peripheral 22 or 24 may be a 
memory unit Where peripheral registers 21 or 25 may be 
memory locations. Registers 30 and 54, in this embodiment, 
can de?ne access permissions corresponding to each bus 
master to speci?c memory locations or portions of the 
memory unit. 

Also note that in alternate embodiments, the information 
stored in registers 30 can be located Within each correspond 
ing master and the information stored in registers 54 can be 
located Within each peripheral rather than in bus interface 18. 
Furthermore, the bus master permission determination cir 
cuitry may also be located in or next to the masters and the 
peripheral protection determination circuitry can be located 
in or next to the peripherals such that permission is deter 
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10 
mined by the peripheral. Therefore, alternate embodiments 
may store the information of registers 30 and 54 that is acces 
sible by a trusted bus master in any place Within the memory 
map of data processing system 10. Also, data processing 
system 1 0 may include any number of trusted bus masters that 
are capable of updating the permission information, and is not 
limited to a single secure bus master. 

FIG. 5 illustrates data processing system 100 in accordance 
With an alternate embodiment of the present invention. Data 
processing system 100 includes bus master 101, bus master 
102, bus master attribute determination circuitry and master 
privilege register 104, bus master attribute determination cir 
cuitry and master privilege register 1 1 0, peripheral protection 
determination circuitry and peripheral access control register 
106, peripheral protection determination circuitry and 
peripheral access control register 112, and peripherals 108 
and 114. Bus master 101 provides privilege indicator 116 to 
bus master attribute determination circuitry and master privi 
lege register 104, Which provides adjusted privilege indicator 
118 via a system bus 103 to peripheral protection determina 
tion circuitry and peripheral access control registers 106 and 
112 and to peripherals 108 and 114 and provides trusted 
indicator 120 via system bus 103 to peripheral protection 
determination circuitry and peripheral access control regis 
ters 106 and 112. Bus master 101 also provides other infor 
mation 122 via system bus 103 to peripheral protection deter 
mination circuitry and peripheral access control registers 106 
and 112 and to peripherals 108 and 114. Bus master 102 
provides privilege indicator 130 to bus master attribute deter 
mination circuitry and master privilege register 110, Which 
provides adjusted privilege indicator 126 via a system bus 103 
to peripheral protection determination circuitry and periph 
eral access control registers 106 and 112 and to peripherals 
108 and 114 and provides trusted indicator 128 via system bus 
103 to peripheral protection determination circuitry and 
peripheral access control registers 106 and 112. Bus master 
102 also provides other information 124 via system bus 103 to 
peripheral protection determination circuitry and peripheral 
access control registers 106 and 112 and to peripherals 108 
and 114. 

In operation, data processing system 100 operates simi 
larly to data processing system 10. For example, masters 101 
and 102 may be similar to masters 14 and 15, and peripherals 
108 and 114 may be similar to peripherals 22 and 24. Also, 
data processing system 100 may include any number of mas 
ters and any number of peripherals. HoWever, in data process 
ing system 100, portions of bus interface 18 are distributed to 
different locations. Also, in data processing system 100, 
trusted indicators 120 and 128 are provided via system bus 
103 to peripheral protection determination circuitry and 
peripheral access control registers 106 and 112. Also, privi 
lege indicators 116 and 130 are selectively modi?ed by bus 
master attribute determination circuitry and master privilege 
registers 104 and 110, respectively, and provided as adjusted 
privilege indicators 118 and 126 via system bus 103 to periph 
eral protection determination circuitry and peripheral access 
control registers 106 and 112 and peripherals 108 and 114. 
Note that each of bus master attribute determination circuitry 
and master privilege registers 104 and 110 operate similarly 
to bus master attribute determination circuitry 50 and master 
privilege registers 30, described above in reference to FIGS. 
2-4. For example, the information stored in the master privi 
lege registers and peripheral access control registers are used 
in the same manner to determine Whether a bus access is 

alloWed. Other information 122 and 124 may include infor 
mation like control 38, data 40, address 42, and bus master 
identi?er 36. Therefore, the same signals may be used as 
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described in FIGS. 1-4 above; however, the circuitry Which 
generates the signals or some of the signals themselves may 
be located in different places or structured differently. 

Note that in the illustrated embodiment of FIG. 5, bus 
master identi?er 36 of FIG. 2 is optional because each bus 
master 101 and 102 has a corresponding bus master attribute 
determination circuitry and master privilege register. There 
fore, the determination circuitry and master privilege register 
are distributed With each master. For example, each determi 
nation circuitry and master privilege register can include the 
privilege level and trust attribute ?elds (such as ?elds 70-72 
and 74-76) corresponding to its corresponding bus master. 
The circuitry and the information stored in the master privi 
lege register can be located Within each master or in commu 
nication betWeen the master and the system bus. Also, the 
peripheral protection determination circuitry 51 and the 
peripheral access registers 54 may be distributed With each 
peripheral. For example, as illustrated in FIG. 5, each periph 
eral 108 and 114 has a corresponding peripheral protection 
determination circuitry and peripheral access control register 
Where each peripheral protection determination circuitry and 
peripheral access control register can include access control 
?elds (such as ?elds 80-82 and 84-86) corresponding to its 
corresponding peripheral. Also note that peripherals 108 and 
116 may be any type of peripheral, memory device, or bus 
slave, as described earlier With reference to data processing 
system 10, thus are not limited in scope to a particular func 
tion. 

Note that although FIGS. 1 and 2 illustrate the use of 
bidirectional conductors, it should be understood that a com 
bination of unidirectional conductors may be used instead. 
Alternatively, a combination of bidirectional and unidirec 
tional conductors may used. Signals may also be transferred 
serially via a single conductor or in parallel via a plurality of 
conductors. Alternatively, signals may be time multiplexed 
on a single or a plurality of conductors. Also, note that signals 
illustrated as bidirectional conductors may be replaced With 
unidirectional conductors, and unidirectional conductors 
may be replaced With bidirectional conductors. 

In the foregoing speci?cation, the invention has been 
described With reference to speci?c embodiments. HoWever, 
one of ordinary skill in the art appreciates that various modi 
?cations and changes can be made Without departing from the 
scope of the present invention as set forth in the claims beloW. 
For example, it should be understood that data processing 
system 10 and 100 could be any type of data processing 
system Which can be located on a single chip or integrated 
circuit (IC) or a combination of chips or lCs. Data processing 
system 10 and 100 can also apply to a variety of masters and 
slaves located on a netWork (coupled via a netWork system 
bus) having shared peripherals. Accordingly, the speci?ca 
tion and ?gures are to be regarded in an illustrative rather than 
a restrictive sense, and all such modi?cations are intended to 
be included Within the scope of present invention. 

Bene?ts, other advantages, and solutions to problems have 
been described above With regard to speci?c embodiments. 
HoWever, the bene?ts, advantages, solutions to problems, and 
any element(s) that may cause any bene?t, advantage, or 
solution to occur or become more pronounced are not to be 

construed as a critical, required, or essential feature or ele 
ment of any or all the claims. As used herein, the terms 
“comprises,” “comprising,” or any other variation thereof, are 
intended to cover a non-exclusive inclusion, such that a pro 
cess, method, article, or apparatus that comprises a list of 
elements does not include only those elements but may 
include other elements not expressly listed or inherent to such 
process, method, article, or apparatus. 

12 
What is claimed is: 
1. A method for providing peripheral access protection in a 

data processing system having a bus, the method comprising: 
initiating a bus access by a ?rst bus master Which requires 

5 access to a peripheral, the ?rst bus master operating at a 
privilege level selected from a plurality of privilege lev 
els; 

providing a privilege indicator Which is associated With the 
bus access, the privilege indicator indicating the privi 
lege level selected from the plurality of privilege levels; 

providing a privilege level modi?er corresponding to the 
?rst bus master, Wherein the privilege level modi?er is 
stored in a register ?eld, and Wherein the privilege level 
modi?er corresponds to the ?rst bus master only; and 

selectively adjusting the privilege indicator to indicate 
another privilege level of the plurality of privilege levels 
based upon a value of the privilege level modi?er in 
order to produce a selectively adjusted privilege indica 
tor, Wherein the selectively adjusting comprises: 
adjusting the privilege indicator to indicate the another 

privilege level of the plurality of privilege levels When 
the privilege level modi?er has a ?rst value, and 

not adjusting the privilege indicator When the privilege 
level modi?er has a second value, different from the 
?rst value; and 

using the selectively adjusted privilege indicator rather 
than the privilege indicator in determining if the bus 
access to the peripheral Will be alloWed, While the ?rst 
bus master continues to operate at the privilege level 
selected from the plurality of privilege levels. 

2. A method as in claim 1, Wherein the privilege indicator 
is a supervisor/user signal. 

3. A method as in claim 1, further comprising: 
providing at least one privilege protect bit for the periph 

eral to determine Whether the peripheral requires super 
visor privilege level for access. 

4. A method as in claim 3, further comprising: 
providing at least one Write protect bit for the peripheral to 

determine Whether the peripheral alloWs Write access. 
5. A method as in claim 1, further comprising: 
providing at least one trust attribute corresponding to the 

?rst bus master; and 
using the at least one trust attribute to determine Whether 

the ?rst bus master is a trusted bus master. 

6. A method as in claim 1, further comprising: 
initiating a second bus access Which requires access to the 

peripheral; 
providing a second privilege indicator Which is associated 

With the second bus access; 
providing a second privilege level modi?er; and 
selectively adjusting the second privilege indicator based 
upon a value of the second privilege level modi?er, 

Wherein the second privilege level modi?er corresponds to 
a second bus master. 

7. A method as in claim 1, further comprising: 
providing at least one peripheral trust attribute for the 

peripheral; and 
using the at least one peripheral trust attribute to determine 

Whether any access to the peripheral from an untrusted 
bus master is alloWed. 

8. A method as in claim 1, Wherein the privilege level 
65 modi?er is modi?able only once after reset. 

9. A method for providing peripheral access protection in a 
data processing system having a bus, the method comprising: 
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initiating a bus access by a ?rst bus master Which requires 
access to a peripheral, the ?rst bus master operating at a 
privilege level selected from a plurality of privilege lev 
els; 

providing a privilege indicator Which is associated With the 
bus access, the privilege indicator indicating the privi 
lege level selected from the plurality of privilege levels; 

providing a privilege level modi?er corresponding to the 
?rst bus master, Wherein the privilege level modi?er is 
stored in a register ?eld, and Wherein the privilege level 
modi?er corresponds to the ?rst bus master only; and 

selectively adjusting the privilege indicator to indicate 
another privilege level of the plurality of privilege levels 
based upon a value of the privilege level modi?er in 
order to produce a selectively adjusted privilege indica 
tor, Wherein the selectively adjusting comprises: 
adjusting the privilege indicator to indicate the another 

privilege level of the plurality of privilege levels When 
the privilege level modi?er has a ?rst value, and 

not adjusting the privilege indicator When the privilege 
level modi?er has a second value, different from the 
?rst value; 

using the selectively adjusted privilege indicator rather 
than the privilege indicator in determining if the bus 
access to the peripheral Will be alloWed, While the ?rst 
bus master continues to operate at the privilege level 
selected from the plurality of privilege levels; 

providing a plurality of trust attributes corresponding to the 
?rst bus master; 

if the bus access is a read access, selecting a ?rst trust 
attribute from the plurality of trust attributes; 

if the bus access is a read access, using the ?rst trust 
attribute to determine Whether the ?rst bus master is 
trusted for read accesses; 

if the bus access is a Write access, selecting a second trust 
attribute from the plurality of trust attributes; and 

if the bus access is a Write access, using the second trust 
attribute to determine Whether the ?rst bus master is 
trusted for Write accesses. 
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10. A method as in claim 9, Wherein the ?rst trust attribute 

is stored in a ?rst register ?eld, and Wherein the second trust 
attribute is stored in a second register ?eld. 

11. A method as in claim 9, Wherein one of the ?rst trust 
attribute and the second trust attribute is provided as a trusted 
indicator signal. 

12. A method as in claim 11, Wherein the trusted indicator 
signal is provided by the bus. 

13. A method for providing peripheral access protection in 
a data processing system having a bus, the method compris 
ing: 

initiating a bus access by a current bus master Which 
requires access to a peripheral, the current bus master 
being selected from a group consisting of a ?rst bus 
master and a second bus master, the ?rst bus master 
having a corresponding ?rst privilege level modi?er, 
Wherein the ?rst privilege level modi?er corresponds to 
the ?rst bus master only and the second bus master 
having a corresponding second privilege level modi?er, 
Wherein the second privilege level modi?er corresponds 
to the second bus master only; 

providing a privilege indicator Which is associated With the 
bus access, the privilege indicator indicating one of a 
plurality of privilege levels of the current bus master for 
accessing the peripheral; 

providing a privilege level modi?er corresponding to the 
current bus master; 

selectively adjusting the privilege indicator to indicate 
another privilege level of the plurality of privilege levels 
based upon a value of the privilege level modi?er in 
order to produce a selectively adjusted privilege indica 
tor; and 

using the selectively adjusted privilege indicator rather 
than the privilege indicator determining if the bus access 
to the peripheral Will be alloWed. 
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